Farnham Common Tennis Club  AGM 

28th November 2013  8:00pm
Present

15 members including the committee and Pauline Gregory (Chair)
Apologies received from
Gill Prout, Dorothy Milne, Sue Spooner, Kim Craven, Krysia Edwards
Adoption of previous AGM minutes
Approved and no matters arising
Tennis Club Secretary’s/Chairman’s Report (Robert Coull)
The past year has been a good year for tennis overall.  We had a great summer where lots of tennis was played and Andy Murray’s win at Wimbledon gave the whole sport a great lift.

We had our Frosty Tournament in the New Year, the Spring Clean Tournament, Grand National Tournament and August social tournament, all of which were very enjoyable.  Socially the Backgammon and Roulette event was successfully held in January and we thank Susie for organising the Wimbledon ballot. 

Our coach, Stephen Wright, has also been very busy and has held two festival days as well as doing the bulk of the work for the ‘Health and Well Being day’ held on a hot summer’s day in August.  This has contributed to a notable increase in the juniors and minis being coached at the weekend.  Stephen is also responsible for the club now being proud possessors of a ball machine.

This year we also held a club tournament, the first for many years and also organised a singles box league to allow those members who prefer singles to play in a competitive format.  

Organisationally we have revamped our communications and now use Mailchimp rather than simple emails.  This tool was first used by the Squash section and is now being adopted club wide.

Looking forward to 2014, the format of the tennis year in terms of tournaments and events will be similar to 2013.  The committee will review the format of the club championship with a view to encouraging more members, especially ladies to take part and likewise the format of the singles league will be reviewed, with it potentially involving other local tennis clubs. 

There will also be a new honours board for club champions which will be placed in the main clubhouse.  The board will have on it the following categories:  Men’s singles, Ladies Singles, Men’s doubles, Ladies Doubles and Mixed Doubles.  We may also have a separate board for the 18 and Under Juniors.

Another change that will occur is that the LTA is changing the way that the Wimbledon ticket ballot is organised.  From 2014 it will be managed using an electronic ballot with payments for tickets direct to the LTA.

Concerning the Bucks Shield that the club plays in, the Buckinghamshire LTA has decided that the rules for 2014 will be the same as the rules for 2013.  However they will be conducting a review of the rules during 2014 with a view to changing the rules for the 2015 season.  They will be inviting feedback from clubs and individuals during this process.  

More locally, next year it is likely that the two large fir trees beside the hut will be either reduced or removed. It is also our intention to clean and mosskill all courts in the spring.  One negative point of 2013 is that court maintenance has been neglected and courts 5 and 6 are currently in a very bad condition.  To address this, a new position of maintenance committee member has been created and we are looking for someone to fill this position.  Two quotes from court cleaning vendors have already been received and it would be the role of the maintenance committee member to select the vendor and organise the cleaning and maintenance schedule.  This person would not necessarily need to attend all of the monthly committee meetings.

Another role that we are looking to fill is to help our communications officer in maintaining and growing the excellent website that Olivier set up for us.  As well as being a web master, this person would co-ordinate our virtual presence on Facebook and Twitter.  This would be ideal for a teenager with an interest in IT or virtual marketing and no doubt it wold look very good on a UCAS personal statement.  Again the web master would not need to attend committee meetings and we will give training on the website.

‘Thank-yous’. Firstly, I would like to thank a member who has quietly devoted a lot of time and effort to tennis in Buckinghamshire.   Krysia has organises the Farnham Common Winter League in which many of us participate and enjoy and this year was Krysia’s tenth year of organising the league.  I’m sure that you will join with me in thanking Krysia and congratulating her on this achievement.

This time last year, four members of the committee left, Bob, Margaret, Olivier and Sandra and inevitably the committee lost a lot of experience.  I would like to thank the new committee for stepping up to the mark and keeping the club functioning. 
Simon Bailey has maintained the excellent website (created by Olivier), taken minutes and has fielded all the communications from the LTA.  Simon Stannard has successfully organised all of the fixtures in the Bucks Shield.  Susie Hale organised the Wimbledon Ballot and the engraving for the cups that will be presented tonight.  Will Dix did several jobs for the committee including buying the new bins that we have on our courts.

In particular, however, I would like to thank our Men’s and Ladies captains - Heather and Darren - not only for running the tournaments, organising the teams and helping the team captains, but for their guidance during the past year.  As long standing committee members their experience and knowledge of how things work has been invaluable.

Adoption of updated club rules
Rob Coull explained the three main differences between the old rules (adopted 2011) and the new ones. 
· The generic term ‘County LTA’ has been replaced with ‘Buckinghamshire LTA’

· The  requirement for a maintenance committee officer has been added

· The stipulation we as a club will follow the LTA’s rules and code of practice has been added - this refers mainly to the professional game and covers: no fixing of matches; no use of performance enhancing drugs; and if caught cheating a member can be fined and tournament winnings will need to be returned.

The new rules were approved by the meeting.

Ladies Captain Report (Heather Keogh)
Firstly looking back to the winter season 2012, all the ladies teams held their own in their respective Divisions 4 5 & 8 and remain in these divisions this year. 

The summer was tough the Medley team came last in Division 2 and have been relegated. The newly formed Medley 2nd team came 5th out of 6 and will stay in Division 4. The ladies 1st and 2nd teams with a very small squad of players managed to stay in their divisions. Congratulations go to the Ladies 3rd team who gained promotion in their first season in the two pair league Division 6. It was a good decision to move to this league. Well done to all the players. We used a total of 19 ladies so thanks go to all of them and the captains:  Lou Rankin, Krysia Edwards, Sandra Buckledee & Gill Prout.

Unfortunately there was no ladies’ championships this year due to injury and lack of entrants. Hopefully this will be resurrected next year. We ran a pre-season ladies seeded tournament where we faced a battle against the wind: Gill Wilson and Sue Chapman were victorious. There have been social tournaments throughout the year which have been well attended despite battling the elements. 

Looking forward to next season we need to re-think Tuesday nights due to low attendances. I’d like to know what lady members want.

This will be my last year as Ladies Captain. After being in this role for around eight years I think it is time for a change and for someone to bring some fresh ideas.

Men’s Captain Report (Darren)

It has been a steady year for men’s team tennis, with the 2012/13 winter season going reasonably well, as both veterans teams staying in their divisions. In the Summer Shield the Men’s First team were playing in the top division (two pair) and finished mid-table, starting slowly, then doing well but tailing off at the end. Thanks go to all team players and those who ably stepped in to play at short notice at various times.
Junior’s report (Stephen Wright)

FCTC’s regular competing juniors have increased since this time last year. We have moved from 3rd place to 2nd place on the LTA leader board. We have 13 RCJ’s, which is one behind Hambledon Tennis Club who are leading the table with 14 RCJ’s. One of the reasons our RCJ’s are high for a club our size is due to the fact we entered 3 teams in the Aegon Summer League. Our 18/U Boys team came 6th in their league, our 18/U Girls team came 3rd and our 8/U Mixed team came 5th. 
While we were close to the bottom of the tables I am pleased our juniors are competing in LTA leagues - we are hoping to enter at least 3 teams next season. In my experience, players who compete regularly outside of their coaching sessions tend to improve quicker than players who don’t - so for the purpose of improving the standard of juniors at the club I feel we should continue to enter our juniors into internal and external competitions throughout the year.
Head coach report (Stephen Wright)

We’ve had quite a successful twelve month period on court, in particular: Sport England Small Grant Award, Juniors and RCJ’s and Adult Coaching. 

The Sport England Small Grant Award: You may remember that last year we were awarded a Sport England Small Grant Award. This award allowed my assistant coach, Sebastian and I to coach at a number of High Schools and Primary Schools in the area. Last summer we coached at Beaconsfield High School, Beaconsfield Secondary School, Burnham Grammar, Caldicot Boys, FCJS and FCIS. Over 120 teenagers and 200 primary school children were coached as a result of this funding. After the initial taster session at each of the respective schools pupils were offered the opportunity to participate in a festival day at FCTC free of charge. From there pupils and their families were given information about the tennis club and the coaching sessions on offer. We have had several players join our coaching programme as a result of this initiative. We now have roughly 42 players receiving regular coaching at FCTC each week as well as around 20-30 players who attend one off coaching sessions such as holiday camps and taster sessions at the club. Currently around a third of players receiving coaching are members of the club. We are hoping to build on this over the next few years. 

Juniors and RCJ’s:  FCTC’s regular competing juniors have increased since this time last year. We have moved from 3rd place to 2nd place on the LTA leader board. We have 13 RCJ’s, which is one behind Hambledon Tennis Club who are leading the table with 14 RCJ’s. One of the reasons our RCJ’s are high for a club our size is due to the fact we entered 3 teams in the Aegon Summer League. Our 18/U Boys team came 6th in their league, our 18/U Girls team came 3rd and our 8/U Mixed team came 5th. While we were close to the bottom of the tables I am pleased our juniors are competing in LTA leagues - we are hoping to enter at least 3 teams next season. In my experience, players who compete regularly outside of their coaching sessions tend to improve quicker than players who don’t - so for the purpose of improving the standard of juniors at the club I feel we should continue to enter our juniors into internal and external competitions throughout the year. 

Adult Coaching: This year we have offered a number of different sessions for adults. We ran Ladies and Gents team coaching sessions for 3 weeks over the summer, we ran a 6 week Cardio Tennis course and we ran a ladies intermediate class on Friday mornings during the warmer months. On top of this most of the private coaching I take at FCTC is with adult players while juniors seem to prefer group lessons. I am hoping to improve the adult coaching programme next season by running weekly sessions which run for most of the year. Another benefit of being an adult member at FCTC is the recent purchase of a ball machine. The club used the Sport England Small Grant monies to purchase this. The ball machine is available to all members of the club and is located in the equipment cupboard of the club hut.

To summarise, in the past 12 months the numbers attending coaching have increased at the club, we are coaching in more schools, our juniors are competing on a regular basis and we have a healthy number of adult sessions taking place. All of these factors are needed for Club Mark. I look forward to continuing to improve the clubs coaching programme over the next 12 months. 
Club Mark and Floodlights update (Robert Coull)
Club Mark is an initiative from the LTA to try and ensure that tennis clubs are well managed and follow LTA policies including those in the areas of non-discrimination and child protection.  It is necessary for us to be club marked or working towards club mark in order to receive any funding grants or loans from the LTA.
There are two main areas of activity in the Club Mark process.  The first is to get the documentation in place to support the club’s processes and management activities.  Bob has already done a lot of this work in the past years and my job has been to make sure that this documentation is completed and is up to date.  This work is made more complicated as we are a multi-sports club rather than just a pure tennis club, but the task is nearly completed.

The second area of activity is to make sure that we have a coaching and development plan in place for our juniors and to ensure that we have the appropriate number of RCJs (Regularly Competing Juniors).   Stephen Wright, our coach has done a good job in ensured that we have met these criteria. With this in place I am confident that we will achieve Club Mark status in 2014.

Regarding floodlights, Farnham Common is one of the largest tennis clubs in Buckinghamshire without floodlights.  So it is our desire to install floodlights in the next few years.  In 2014 we will be entering a consultation process with our neighbours and with the Parish Council.  We are also in the process of applying for a grant from Sports England for the funds to floodlight one pair of courts. It is worth noting that we do not need Club Mark in order to apply for funds from Sports England.

Communications Officer’s Report (Simon Bailey)
Website evolution: The website has ‘ticked over’ this year, and will need work to make it more user friendly. Olivier has set it up very well and we need to keep it evolving as much as possible, albeit with much less technical expertise than Olivier! Weebly has updated its software, which needs some more familiarisation – it is hoped to develop it further in 2014, especially the calendar function to give easier viewing of matches and routine activity on a day-by-day basis, and harmonised as much as possible with the main site.  Better use of Dropbox to make the site more maintainable will also be looked at, and this includes document management, another facility organised by Olivier that we need to optimise the use of.

The Wimbledon ballot was run manually this year due to time constraints – thanks to Susie Hale for running it excellently. There is a new LTA on-line system for the 2014 Wimbledon ballot, which will be looked at in the new year. A possible downside is that it is controlled fully by the LTA and not via Bucks LTA.  We will also need to synchronise with Stephen, our coach, as he often can source extra tickets for juniors to gain a first Wimbledon experience.    

Running of the Men’s singles ladder: This was continued in 2013, but non-electronic.  There were four leagues with Winner: Olivier and second: Will.
Integration of FCTC into the Global Tennis Network: This is an example of what facilities are available, where Olivier ran last year’s Men’s ladder. On this free Web based environment that can be used for leagues, ladders, and a general web presence. Olivier used it for the 2012 Men’s ladder.  We will try and use this facility where the need arises in 2014.  

Election of Officers
The following appointments were proposed, seconded and approved for 2014:
	Role
	Name

	Ladies’ captain
	Heather Keogh

	Men’s captain
	Darren Monteiro

	Fixtures Secretary
	Simon Stannard

	Communication Officer
	Simon Bailey

	Chairman/Secretary
	Rob Coull

	Social secretary
	Susie Hale

	Committee Member 
	Will Dix

	Committee Member & Juniors Team Manager
	vacant

	Committee Member & Web Master
	vacant

	Committee Member & Maintenance Officer
	vacant


Stephen Wright (coach) will continue as the Junior’s coordinator for the coming year if the club is unable to find a committee member or person/parent can be found to assist with running junior matches.

Prizes & Awards (Committee)
· Ladies seeded doubles: Gill Wilson and Gill Prout

· Mixed doubles: Sue Spooner & Will Dix   runners up: Sue Chapman & Glen Anstey
· Men’s Singles: Will Dix   runner up: Simon Stannard
· Men’s doubles: Will Dix & Simon Bailey  runners up: Simon Stannard & Adam Briggs
· Most improved junior:  

· Most improved player:  Gll Prout
· Player of the year: Will Dix
· Girls (u18): Fiona Coull
· Boys (u18): Elliot Kocic
· Captain’s Trophy: Bob Milne

· Singles box league: Olivier Choquet.
AOB
John Prout raised the problem of one o’clock starts in the darker winter months. The committee will consider moving match starts to 12:30. A more even spread of matches was also raised.

Clubhouse: new curtains to the main windows will soon arrive, and the ‘tennis area’ will be re-upholstered.

The issue of 18-25 year olds subscription discounts was raised, but the main committee has said this would not be in line with the other club subscriptions. 

There was discussion on whether the two Leyland cypresses by the tennis pavilion could be pruned rather than removed. If removed, the stored cricket sightscreens would be visible. This will be considered by the tennis committee. 

Better match day arrangements (eg juice) will be discussed at committee.

The meeting closed at 9:25pm
